B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

Meeting held: 13th June 2007 
Present:


Chair:
Councillor David Soans
Rothwell Town Council:
Councillor Karl Sumpter



Desborough Town Council:
Councillor David Coe
Barton Seagrave Parish Council
Councillor Reg Barby
Kettering Borough Council:
Councillor Mike Tebbutt (also representing Desborough Town Council), 
Councillor Christopher Groome (also representing Burton Latimer Town Council),
Councillor Mark Dearing (also representing Desborough Town Council), Councillor Cedwien Brown (also representing Rothwell Town Council), Councillor Derek Zanger (also representing Burton Latimer Town Council)  
(1 member of the public was also present)
Also Present:

Northamptonshire Police

Inspector Dick Aistrop
Kettering Town Forum

Eleanor Patrick

Kettering Borough Council

Martin Hammond (Deputy Chief Executive)

Kettering Borough Council

Guy Holloway (Acting Head of 






Environmental Health)
Kettering Borough Council 

Lloyd Woodhouse (Burial and Cremations 




Team Leader)
Kettering Borough Council 

Simon Richardson (Development Services)
Kettering Borough Council

Sarah Goodman (Forum Administrator)

07.A6TF.1

ELECTION OF CHAIR 


RESOLVED

that Councillor David Soans be 




elected as Chair of the A6 Towns 



Forum.
07.A6TF.2

APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR


RESOLVED

that Councillor David Coe be elected 



as Deputy Chair of the A6 Towns 




Forum.
07.A6TF.3

APOLOGIES



Apologies for absence were received from Councillors 
Talbot, R Groome, Unger, Lamb, Pote, Fry, Jones, 
Derbyshire, Bindley, Hollinshead, Durward and Councillor 
Sumpter for his late arrival.  
07.A6TF.4

MINUTES


RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the 

A6 Towns Forum held on 14th 


February 2007 be approved as a 


correct record and signed by the 


Chair subject to the following 


amendments: 06.A6TF.52 Councillor 

Dearing had used KBC ward initiative 

funds to purchase a football goal.
07.A6TF.5
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
07.A6TF.6
POLICE STATISTICS

Inspector Dick Aistrop was welcomed to the meeting and the crime statistics for the Northern Police Area were discussed.


Comment was made on the following issues:-

· Crime was down in the A6 Towns and Barton Seagrave
· Highest crime category was criminal damage, although there had been a slight reduction on the previous year
· A Police operation was targeting those responsible for burglary dwelling

· Deception/fraud crimes had reduced at Rothwell – mainly due to changes at the garage on the A14

· CCTV was installed at the A14 Rothwell garage, although ANPR was not 

· Crime detection rate information would be useful to the Forum

· A pilot scheme of sending letters to parents of juveniles involved in anti social behaviour had been successful

· Burton Latimer/Barton Seagrave would soon be having 3 Police Community Support Officers – and it was hoped local knowledge would improve  
· Data relating to anti social behaviour would be useful to the Forum 

· The Crimewatch telephone number should be more widely publicised

· Members of the public could report anti social behaviour incidents via the Council or their local councillors, if they were concerned regarding intimidation or retaliation

· Safer Community Teams were settling in well, although stronger links with Neighbourhood Watch were required 
· Desborough Town Centre partnership had provided 3 bikes for the Police Community Support Officers
· Sheds at Desborough Leisure Centre had been broken into – Inspector Aistrop to check with local officers
It was

RESOLVED 
that detection rates and anti social 



behaviour data be provided to the next 



meeting of the Forum.
Inspector Aistrop was thanked for his attendance.

(Inspector Aistrop left the meeting at 7.36pm)

07.A6TF.7
KETTERING BOROUGH CEMETERIES

Guy Holloway and Lloyd Woodhouse attended the meeting to provide information on planned improvements and receive comments on the cemeteries in the A6 Towns. The following points were noted:


Desborough
· Path was in disrepair, causing difficulties for vehicles, visitors and bearers
· Some areas required clearing
· Drainage issues affected depth of graves and caused collapsing graves 

· Rear gate could be difficult to use particularly for wheelchair users
· Planned improvements included improved drainage, fence painting, repairs to chapel guttering and improved access at the rear of the cemetery 
· Fence at allotment boundary in poor state

Rothwell
· Roads and paths in poor condition and require resurfacing
· Debris on the A14 boundary

· Parking facilities required

· Green burial area requires fencing

· Area for Muslim community needs mains water facility

· Number of broken headstones

· Provision of watering cans would be useful

· Drainage issue on A14 side of cemetery 


Burton Latimer
· Kerbs needed replaced where missing
· Access issues for wheelchair users and the elderly
· Tarmac required in some areas

· Concrete plinth on boundary required removal

· New waste bins required

· Fence repairs required

· New rear gate had been installed which would prevent access by horses or bicycles
· Issues with dogs in the cemetery

· Number of old graves on poor state of repair

· Maintenance on closed church yards also a problem


It was noted that a full safety assessment on dilapidated 
headstones and graves would be undertaken in the near 
future, and a list of improvements was currently being 
prepared and would then be prioritised in line with the 
Council’s budget setting process.  

It was 


RESOLVED
(i) that issues of maintenance in closed 




church yards be investigated to establish 



the Borough Council’s liability compared to 



that of PCC’s. 




(ii) the planned work programme be 




reported to a future meeting of the A6 




Towns Forum





(iii) that the planned work programme also 



be notified to Town and Parish Councils. 

Guy Holloway and Lloyd Woodhouse were thanked for 

attending the meeting.
(Guy Holloway and Lloyd Woodhouse left the meeting at 8pm)
07.A6TF.8
LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK PROGRESS

A report was submitted to inform members of the Forum of the progress made in the production of the Local Development Framework for Kettering Borough and in particular on the progress of the Rothwell and Desborough Urban Extension Area Action Plan.   Simon Richardson attended the meeting to provide further information.       


The following comments were noted:

· Substantial applications for housing development at Burton Latimer had been submitted
· Concern over infrastructure provision, although the Joint Planning Unit was working hard to ensure that necessary infrastructure requirements were identified and supported by developer contributions

· North Northants Development Company are preparing a supplementary planning document which details infrastructure needs
· Site specific documents dealt with housing, employment land, green space etc. in the non urban extension area

· With regard to sewage disposal in Burton Latimer it was believed that an interim solution would be required by developers submitting planning applications outside the LDF
· The Council was currently considering a sustainability appraisal for sites at Burton Latimer

· Concern where employment land would be sited at Rothwell   and how near to Desborough development would take place 
· Responses to the workshop events held in Autumn 2006 should be given full weight
It was 

RESOLVED
that officers consider the merits of 



developing a separate Area Action Plan for 


Burton Latimer after consultation with 



Government Office East Midlands.
(Simon Richardson left the meeting at 8.40pm)

07.A6TF.9
PREVIOUSLY DISCUSSED ITEMS

It was requested that issues relating to highways and the health service be more clearly defined to ensure that the correct persons be invited to attend the A6 Towns Forum. 

With regard to highways it was requested that road repairs and maintenance, highway tree and bush maintenance, grass cutting outside Kettering urban core, gulley cleansing and weed removal, pavement repairs and maintenance, signage repair and visibility issues were the main problems and it was 


RESOLVED   
that the portfolioholder for NCC highways, 


Councillor Bob Seery, be invited to attend 


the next meeting of the A6 Towns Forum.

With regard to health service issues it was noted that the topics most affecting the A6 towns were: the future of the former doctors surgery in the centre of Burton Latimer, the availability of NHS dentists, problems with registration with GPs (particularly for those moving house within the area) and some aspects of treatment within GP practices. It was 


RESOLVED
that a representative from 





Northamptonshire Heartlands Primary Care 


Trust be invited to the next A6 towns Forum 


meeting.
07.A6TF.10
COUNCIL IMPROVEMENT PLAN

A report was submitted to highlight the statutory requirements of how the improvement plan fitted into the Council’s corporate planning framework. Details of the sustainable place making, strategic aims and objectives were also provided. 

Comments made included: how the Council could influence some of the objectives of the plan and service delivery of partner organisations.  It was 

RESOLVED

that the report be noted.

07.A6TF.11
APPOINTMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE TO STANDARDS COMMITTEE 

As there were no forthcoming nominations it was 

RESOLVED 

that this item be deferred to the next 



meeting of the A6 Towns Forum.
07.A6TF.12
NOMINATIONS FROM THE A6 TOWNS FORUM TO OTHER GEOGRAPHIC FORUMS

As there were no forthcoming nominations it was 

RESOLVED 

that this item be deferred to the next 



meeting of the A6 Towns Forum.
07.A6TF.13
NEWSROUND


Barton Seagrave
· A planning application for 500 houses was anticipated off Polwell Lane which had generated local concern
· An on street drinking order was being considered in an effort to reduce anti social behaviour

Burton Latimer 
· Farmers Market was well supported
· The on street drinking ban was difficult to police

· Northants County Council were trying to withdraw free school transport and a public campaign was being organised to resist this

Desborough

· Desborough Youth football was well supported  and other activities may be offered

Rothwell 
· ‘Trinny and Suzanna’  had been in Rothwell on May Day

· Rowell Fair – much drunken violence and high Police presence. In 2008 the fair clashes with the May bank holiday 
07.A6TF.14
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS
· Local Development Framework progress including design guide
· Health Service 
· Highways


07.A6TF.15
DATE OF NEXT MEETING


The next meeting would take place at 7.00 pm on 5th September  2007 in the Council Chamber, Municipal Offices.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.25 pm)

Signed .......................................................

Chair

A6 Towns Forum No. 8
13.6.07

